MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS
BREVARD COUNTY, FLORIDA

9:00 AM
The Board of County Commissioners of Brevard County, Florida, met in regular session on July
23, 2019 at 9:00 AM in the Government Center Commission Room, Building C, 2725 Judge

Fran Jamieson Way, Viera, Florida.

CALL TO ORDER

Attendee Name Title Status Arrived
Rita Pritchett Commissioner District 1 Present
Bryan Lober Vice Chair Commissioner District 2 Present
John Tobia Commissioner District 3 Present
Curt Smith Commissioner District 4 Present
Kristine Isnardi Chair Commissioner District 5 Present

MOMENT OF SILENCE

Chair Isnardi called for a moment of silence.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Commissioner Lober led the assembly in the Pledge of Allegiance.

ITEM E.3., RESOLUTION, RE: PRETRIAL, PROBATION, AND PAROLE SUPERVISION
WEEK

Commissioner Smith read aloud, and the Board adopted Resolution No. 19-111, declaring July
21 - 27, 2019, as Pretrial, Probation, and Parole Supervision Week.

A representative stated he is honored to recognize the tremendous efforts of the Brevard
County Probation Officers and staff of the Florida Department of Corrections (DOC) put into
maintaining supervision over nearly 5,000 offenders in Brevard County; these officers are
working 24 hours a day and seven days a week to support the Florida DOC's mission of
creating a continuum of services to meet the needs of the offenders entrusted to their care; they
staff and facilitate self-improvement programs; and they seek out and make referrals to
treatment providers, host job fairs, and coordinate GED classes all while working to create a
safer community by monitoring compliance with court orders and partnering with other law
enforcement agencies to conduct probation compliance initiatives; and his hope is that the
efforts put forth by these officers reduces victimization, creates safer communities, and leads to
the offender's successful outcome of their cases, thereby accomplishing the Florida DOC's
vision of inspiring success by transforming one life at a time. He went on to say he applauds the
hard working officers and staff of the three probation services of Brevard County; and he is
honored that the Commission has publicly recognized their hard work and dedication to the
citizens of Brevard County and the State of Florida.
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RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS]

MOVER; Curt Smith, Commissioner District 4
SECONDER: Bryan Lober, Vice Chair Commissioner District 2
AYES: Pritchett, Lober, Tobia, Smith, Isnardi

ITEM E.4., PRESENTATION, RE: FLORIDA INLAND NAVIGATION DISTRICT CHECK

Jerry Sampson, Brevard County Commissioner for the Florida Inland Navigational District
(FIND), stated for those who are unaware of the District, it was created in 1927 by the Florida
Legislature to work with the Army Corp of Engineers to complete and maintain the intercoastal
waters as it flows through Florida; it is a significant economic engine worth about $2 million to
Brevard County; the water way was completed and they have worked to maintain it. He
continued since 1986 the legislature felt that FIND could do more to help foster the economic
development along the water ways and it gave them an additional responsibility working with
counties, municipalities, and State agencies to improve the infrastructure along the water ways
so the economic engine along the water ways could be improved; in that time they have worked
in Brevard County with the County and the municipalities to assist in funding over 140 projects
worth over $35 million; with regard to Brevard County, they have worked with the County for
almost 60 projects in that period all over the County; recently they helped fund Christianson's
Landing Facility, they worked with the water management districts to move muck from all of the
major basins within Brevard County at almost $35 million worth of activity, they have done a
number of boat ramps and parks; the MIA POW was one that was started early and they have
done several projects including starting to advance the Florida Department of Transportation to
utilize the causeways to enhance the recreational activities and involvement in Brevard County,
they have helped purchase and fund River's Landing in Merritt Island, they have done
considerable work at Kelly Park, they have helped create and fund fishing catwalks on Max
Brewer to enhance that activity, as well as numerous projects within the city; and they are
currently working with the County to assist with purchasing a spoil site on Merritt Island for the
dredging needs of Sykes Creek and the canals on Merritt Island. He noted the County has
applied for funding of $500,000 for that project and he is happy to say their board is in support
of that, it just has to go through their finishing process to be able to award that grant. He went
on to say he is in attendance today to present the County a check for the final project on the
MIA POW park at the foot of the Pineda Causeway; there have been some things when
developing that park, the first thing they did in cooperation with the County was to build a
clubhouse where groups meet, expand the parking, and create a nice launching ramp; one thing
that came up was there was a bunch of rock and when people would put their boat in the water
they would have to take a hard turn to avoid ending up on a rock reef, so that took considerable
effort with various environmental agencies to be able to get that permitted; recently the County
has completed the channel dredging of MIA POW park so the folks can watch and go straight
out without having to worry about where the rocks are and just follow the channel; the check is
worth $260,000 for their portion of reimbursing that project; and they look forward to working
with the County on many projects in the future. He advised the County had applied for a short
term grant for derelict vessel removal in which they removed the two vessels sitting on the
waterfront in Cocoa since Hurricane Irma; there were ownership ships but they finally got them
resolved; and once the County requires the land for that spoil site, the County will be eligible to
apply for grants to help construct the dike with the actual spoil facility on it, and he noted the
County is eligible for a 50/50 grant.

Commissioner Lober thanked him for the help with the derelict vessels; he stated with the
County pushing and FIND pushing he thinks they are moving in the right direction; they are
down to about 40 vessels now throughout the County; it is slated that in the next six months it
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will essentially be wiped to zero, however, understanding full well that there will be more that will
become derelict during that time.

Mr. Sampson stated he does not know if they will ever get to zero; Brevard has more waterways
than any other county on the east coast; it has the Indian River, the Banana River, and the
creeks and things, along with the weather that comes through and unfortunately blows the
vessels loose and puts them on shore, some of which have ownership issues; therefore, he
feels they will always have derelict vessel issues, but they are eager to work with the County to
clean up those issues. He pointed out they are partnering with the State agencies and the
County with the muck removal in the Lagoon because it is a critical issue; the waterway will not
be an economic engine if no one wants to use it; and their whole thing is finding how to
maximize the water way for economic activities and development for the County.

Commissioner Smith stated derelict vessels are a nightmare for everybody; he thinks he may
have come up with some ideas; he has been working with some of the County legislators from
the State with an idea to come up with an amnesty program where people who have a boat that
they do not want to deal with anymore, instead of taking it out, anchoring it, and letting it sink
and become a County or State problem, this would allow them to turn the boat over to the State;
it would be much cheaper to dispose of a floating boat than a sunken boat, not to mention the
horrible environmental damage that is done when they sink; and hopefully that will be done in
the next session.

Mr. Sampson noted at their meeting on Friday they had a presentation by Florida Fish and
Wildlife Conservation (FWC) Commission Boating and Water Ways Division, and that was one
of the issues brought up; of course they will do whatever they can to assist with that because
Commissioner Smith is correct, a floating boat is whole lot easier to move than one that sunk;
sometimes they stay in the water so long they have to do an environmental concern because
FWC considers them artificial reefs by then and they cannot just be removed; the process takes
so long it becomes a habitat that cannot be moved; and it is just one of those they have to deal
with and it is frustrating. He continued Brevard County is one of the few counties, and they
encourage the other counties to do it too, that does not charge to get rid of a boat if they do
manage to carry it to the landfill, the County has not been charging fees to get rid of that vessel
because it is also a considerable cost, it is not like the old days when people would drag a boat
up in a marsh and just let it deteriorate; and when talking about wooden boats after a year or
two the only thing left would be the metal pieces, but with the fiberglass ones that does not
happen, it is almost there forever. He commented when it gets to the point when a boat is
unusable and no one wants it, people are just anchoring them; some of those boats are not
being maintained, the anchor system is not up to par, and he has watched them being dragged
south then dragged back north when the wind blows; and he mentioned he appreciates the
Board's support on getting that done.

ITEM E.5., RESOLUTION, RE: SEBASTIAN CORBETT EAGLE SCOUT

Chair Isnardi stated there has been some confusion because the Board had allowed some
latitude with Public Comment last time; typically there is five minutes for quasi-judicial type of
public hearings, so the Board is going back to the most efficient way by allowing the three
minute allotment so there is no confusion; and obviously for quasi-judicial matters it will allow
the five minutes.

Commissioner Pritchett read aloud, and the Board adopted Resolution No. 19-112, recognizing
and congratulating Eagle Scout Sebastian Corbett.

Sebastian Corbett thanked the Board for the Resolution.
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RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS]

MOVER; Rita Pritchett, Commissioner District 1
SECONDER: Bryan Lober, Vice Chair Commissioner District 2
AYES: Pritchett, Lober, Tobia, Smith, Isnardi

ITEM E.6., PRESENTATION BY SENIOR AIRMAN NICHOLAS BENNETT AND VETERAN
ACTIVIST DONN WEAVER

Commissioner Lober advised this presentation is by Senior Airman Bennett who is the
legislative representative of the Air Force Sergeants Association (AFSA) and Donn Weaver who
is involved tremendously in the veterans center in District 2 at Veteran's Memorial Park; and
their presentation is regarding communication and cross-County awareness.

Nicholas Bennett stated AFSA advocates for federal legislation that affects the veterans and
active-duty service members to protect their earned benefits on Capitol Hill; his job is to support
the troops and their well-being both during and after they have served their country; people
might think in this effort everyone is on the same page, unfortunately the national budget does
not always support that assumption; legislation specific to issues that involved benefit plans and
active-duty retirement pay needs to be revisited year after year supported by a voice from
organizations like this; and he asked for the County's partnership to rapidly raise awareness of
AFSA throughout each Board Members respective Districts. He went on to say AFSA
represents more than 100,000 members that lend their voice to the lobbyists on the hill; 1,037 of
those members are the Board's constituents; in addition, he is told there are currently over
150,000 retirees across Brevard County and many are included in the 72,000 veterans living in
Brevard; this highlights just how loud the AFSA voice can be in this region; the Board's support
would maximize the potential to best speak on behalf of the people who are affected by the
legislation these people support and offend; and specifically they are asking for connection and
exposure throughout the County. He went on to say AFSA wants to continue speaking to the
people that it so passionately advocates for by any means within the Board's purview, through
inclusion in related events, continued correspondence regarding local VA military related policy,
and even a sponsorship through the news outlet appearances; AFSA wants Brevard County to
know that it has a partner that bridges a shared vision all the way to Washington D.C.; and it
also wants to share the connection to the Commission already created by the Veterans
Memorial Center and over 15 other organizations in the area.

Donn Weaver stated it is his honor to once again support the active-duty people in the military
and his own service; he is delighted to be there not just to tell the Board about AFSA, but there
are other organizations like that; the veterans are in connection with all of them; if AFSA can
partner with all of those and engage with the Board they will be a stronger County and a
stronger place for veterans and others to see the benefits of life and cooperation; on a personal
note, having talked to the Board several different times over the years, he thanked the Board for
helping them make the best Veterans Memorial Center and Park in the State; the State came
through with $1.5 million to build a museum and the County $1 million to start the Park and
another $1 million to finish the Park through the Parks and Recreation Department; and that
facility is where active-duty people already come and share in relationships with veterans as
they go to the bases themselves when they can to make that synergy of the trilateral partnership
work. He thanked the Board and noted it is really a delight to be a veteran and come home to
where he grew up in Brevard County, Florida.

Chair Isnardi thanked Mr. Weaver and Mr. Bennett for their service.
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ITEMS PULLED FROM CONSENT AGENDA
Chair Isnardi advised she has cards for the Item F.1, so she asked for a motion to approve all
other Consent Agenda Items.
ITEM F.2.,, BOARD POLICY REVIEW, RE: BCC-52, APPROVAL OF BINDING
DEVELOPMENT PLANS

The Board granted amendment to continue Board Policy BCC-52, Approval of Binding
Development Plans.

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS]

MOVER; Bryan Lober, Vice Chair Commissioner District 2
SECONDER: John Tobia, Commissioner District 3

AYES: Pritchett, Lober, Tobia, Smith, Isnardi

ITEM F.3., APPROVAL, RE: DONATION OF WARRANTY DEED FOR ADDITIONAL RIGHT-
OF-WAY FROM LAKE WASHINGTON CENTER, LLC (OWNER) FOR THE ADDISON
POINTE APARTMENT PROJECT

The Board approved and accepted the donation of Warranty Deed for Addison Pointe
Apartment Project from Lake Washington Center, LLC.

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS]

MOVER;: Bryan Lober, Vice Chair Commissioner District 2
SECONDER: John Tobia, Commissioner District 3

AYES: Pritchett, Lober, Tobia, Smith, Isnardi

ITEM F.4., APPROVAL, RE: PERMISSION TO SOLICIT AND AWARD A REQUEST FOR
QUALIFICATIONS (RFQ) FOR PAVEMENT CONDITION ASSESSMENT AND UPDATE TO
THE PAVEMENT MANAGEMENT PLAN

The Board approved permission to solicit and award an RFQ for the Pavement Condition
Assessment and Update to the Pavement Management Plan; authorized the County Manager to
appoint the Selection and Negotiation Committee; authorized the Chair to execute the
Professional Services Contract contingent upon review and approval by the County Attorney
and Risk Management; and approved any Budget Change Requests associated with this action.

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS]

MOVER: Bryan Lober, Vice Chair Commissioner District 2
SECONDER: John Tobia, Commissioner District 3

AYES: Pritchett, Lober, Tobia, Smith, Isnardi
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ITEM F.5., APPROVAL, RE: ASSIGNMENT OF EASEMENT AND RESOLUTION FOR
PARCEL 800.3 FOR THE FDOT SR5-US1 OUTFALL DITCH REHABILITATION PROJECT

The Board adopted Resolution No. 19-113, for FDOT SR 5 - US 1 Outfall Ditch Rehabilitation
Project; and authorized the Chair to execute the Assignment of Easement.

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS]

MOVER: Bryan Lober, Vice Chair Commissioner District 2
SECONDER: John Tobia, Commissioner District 3

AYES: Pritchett, Lober, Tobia, Smith, Isnardi

ITEM F.6., APPROVAL, RE: STATE-FUNDED GRANT AGREEMENT AND RESOLUTION
FOR DESIGN OF HOLLYWOOD BOULEVARD WIDENING FROM U.S. 192 TO PALM BAY
ROAD

The Board adopted Resolution No. 19-114, authorizing the Chair to execute the State-Funded
Grant Agreement with the FDOT; approved the State-Funded Grant Agreement with the FDOT
for the design of Hollywood Boulevard Widening from U.S. 192 to Palm Bay Road - Project
Number 437203-1-34/44-01; and approved any necessary budget change requests associated
with the Project.

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS]

MOVER;: Bryan Lober, Vice Chair Commissioner District 2
SECONDER: John Tobia, Commissioner District 3

AYES: Pritchett, Lober, Tobia, Smith, Isnardi

ITEM F.7., AUTHORIZATION OF CHANGE ORDER #3 FOR MEAD AND HUNT, INC.

The Board approved Change Order #3 with Mead & Hunt, Inc., f/k/a Quentin L. Hampton
Associates, Inc. for the engineering design and construction services at the South Central
Wastewater Treatment Facility expansion in the amount of $190,702.

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS]

MOVER: Bryan Lober, Vice Chair Commissioner District 2
SECONDER: John Tobia, Commissioner District 3

AYES: Pritchett, Lober, Tobia, Smith, Isnardi

ITEM F.8., COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT - DISASTER RECOVERY
APPLICATION(S)

The Board directed lan Golden, Housing and Human Services Director, as the Executive Official
with Authority to sign Applications, certifications, and any other documents required for
submission; authorized the County Manager to sign all contracts, agreement, amendments, and
modifications with the Florida Department of Economic Opportunity and/or their Agents, upon
the approval of the County Attorney’s Office and Risk Management; authorized Housing and
Human Service Director to sign all contracts, agreements, amendments, and modifications
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related to award projects upon review and approval from the County Attorney’s Office and Risk
Management; directed the Housing and Human Services Department to complete any activities
required for project implementation; appointed the CDBG Advisory Board as the Citizen
Advisory Task Force; and authorized the County Manager to approve all budget changes
requested in relation to CDBG - Disaster Recovery funds.

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS]

MOVER: Bryan Lober, Vice Chair Commissioner District 2
SECONDER: John Tobia, Commissioner District 3

AYES: Pritchett, Lober, Tobia, Smith, Isnardi

ITEM F.9., AMENDMENT TO FLORIDA FOREST SERVICE MEMORANDUM OF
AGREEMENT #7304

The Board executed and approved the Amendment to MOU #7304 with the Florida Forest
Service to supervise the management and harvesting of timber from Environmentally
Endangered Lands sites solely for habitat restoration.

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS]

MOVER: Bryan Lober, Vice Chair Commissioner District 2
SECONDER:  John Tobia, Commissioner District 3

AYES: Pritchett, Lober, Tobia, Smith, Isnardi

ITEM F.10., APPROVAL, RE: INTERLOCAL AGREEMENT RENEWAL BETWEEN THE
COUNTY AND U.S. FISH AND WILDLIFE SERVICE - MERRITT ISLAND WILDLIFE REFUGE

The Board approved the Interlocal Agreement between the County and the USFWS - Merritt
Island National Wildlife Refuge for establishing emergency response, mutual assistance,
responsibility, and procedures in fire emergencies arising on lands within the boundaries of the
Merritt Island National Refuge and the St. Johns Wildlife National Refuge, and the lands
protected by Brevard County Fire Rescue.

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS]

MOVER: Bryan Lober, Vice Chair Commissioner District 2
SECONDER: John Tobia, Commissioner District 3

AYES: Pritchett, Lober, Tobia, Smith, Isnardi

ITEM F.12., LEGISLATIVE INTENT AND PERMISSION TO ADVERTISE ORDINANCE
RESCINDING SELECTED COMPANIES' ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT TAX EXEMPTION

The Board approved legislative intent and granted permission to advertise for an ordinance
rescinding Economic Development Tax Exemption for selected companies that no longer qualify
for the County’s Economic Development Ad Valorem Program.
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RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS]

MOVER; Bryan Lober, Vice Chair Commissioner District 2
SECONDER: John Tobia, Commissioner District 3

AYES: Pritchett, Lober, Tobia, Smith, Isnardi

ITEM F.1., LAND CERTIFICATION FOR THE MID-REACH OF THE BREVARD COUNTY
FEDERAL SHORE PROTECTION PROJECT

Virginia Barker, Natural Resources Management Director, stated this is land certification for the
Mid-Reach of the Brevard County Federal Shore Protection Project; in August 2016 the Board
entered a Project Partnership Agreement with the US Army Corp to construct the Mid-Reach
project; the Agreement requires that Brevard County acquire real estate interests in all the
beach front properties where the sand will be placed; in October 2018 the Board approved a
Resolution of Necessity that authorized staff and the County Attorney's Office to proceed with a
quick-take proceeding for the easements that have not been garnered voluntarily; on May 1,
2019, the Board authorized Chair Isnardi to execute all Certifications of Lands for the projects
subject to receipt of an Order of Taking from the Court; and that Order of Taking was received
on May 23, 2019, for the remaining five easements. She continued this gave the County the real
estate interest that was needed to certify lands to the Army Corp of Engineers, however, the
quick-take has been appealed; meanwhile, the Army Corp of Engineers must have land
certification by the end of July; the project is already out for bid, but they need the land
certification before the bid opening; therefore, staff is requesting the Board authorize a
conditional certification which is in the Board's packet and it is similar to conditional certification
that the County took in 2000 when a similar situation occurred in the North Reach; and the
appeal was denied that time. She went on to say the construction for the project is to start in
November through April 30th; staff needs to start as close to November 1 as possible for the
project to be constructed in a single season, before the April 30 permit imposed deadline for sea
turtle nesting; in order to start by November 1 they need to certify lands now so the Army Corp
will open the bids and proceed with the project; any delay in the certification at this time could
push the project into the following Fiscal Year and unfortunately a lot of the federal funding has
an extremely tight time line and that $37 million staff worked on with the congressional
delegation could be lost; lots of agency staff is at risk also if they do not move forward now; and
she advised she has more details if the Board wants it. She added that they have spent $15 to
$16 million getting to this point for the Mid-reach already; they have constructed an $11 million
mitigation reef that was just completed in June; and they have moved forward with the public
notice per the Board's authorization for the erosion control line, mailing notifications to 2,000
ocean front residents, that the project would begin construction this year.

Sandra Sullivan stated she reached out to the Florida Oceanic Society which is based in Martin
County; they went through a similar process where it was proposed with the beach nourishment
to cover their reef; today that is considered one of the destination treasures for tourist in Martin
County; she urged the Board to re-evaluate the environmental aspect; and she showed a
picture of the signs Martin County has on their beaches, promoting the habitat. She noted the
worms are about an inch long and they group in 50,000 per square meter and create their
homes from pieces of sand; during high tide they move to the tops of the tubes to feed; she just
wanted to point out it is educational, it teaches people how to protect them, and it teaches
others about the fascinating creatures; and it provides experience of the unique ecosystem and
to help people protect what others understand. She went on to say she has a number of
brochures that she has put in the lobby on the bulletin board; one of them stated these reefs
help maintain the integrity of the beaches by trapping sand and reducing erosion specifically
during storms; the worm reefs provide a significant habitat for many marine organisms by
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providing shelter and food sources; crab, algae, octopus, sponges, fish, and sea cucumbers all
benefit from worm reefs; sea turtles feed on algae and sea lettuce that thrive on the surface of
these reefs; and she thinks they should be protected like they are in Martin County. She added
these reefs are part of the ecosystem and people do not always understand all of the elements
of the ecosystem; people make changes then they find out it was a mistake; she thinks during
one of the storms, chunks of the artificial reef was washing up on shore; and she noted the reefs
are protected under the Florida Coral Reef Protection Act, Chapter 403, Florida Statutes, so the
County is not allowed to bury them.

Commissioner Lober asked how extensively examined was the potential impact to wildlife.

Ms. Barker explained the project in this area was delayed in 1995 in order to do very thorough
environmental studies; staff has worked with every environmental agency, satisfied all of their
requests for information, and they have done extensive mapping and monitoring of both the
physical presence and intermittent burial exposure of the reefs along with the wildlife that uses
those reefs; they worked with the Army Corp of Engineers to design this project in a totally
different way in which they normally design their projects, to be a thin fill project in order to
protect 90 percent of that rock reef source, which staff agrees is a treasure; they have mitigated
for the 10 percent that will be buried intermittently; and they have built five acres of mitigation
reef to mitigate up to three acres that will be buried from time to time. She went on to say since
the construction was just completed in June she does not have a final report on the ecology of
the mitigation reef yet, but she does have an email from the biologist consultant who did off-
shore transects in late June; in the near shore transect of the native rocks, there were no turtles
seen on the near shore transect; there were two seen over the natural reefs in front of Patrick
Air Force Base as they were boating out to the Brevard County reefs; during off-shore survey
they saw mating green turtles, a couple sub-adult and adult Loggerheads, and off transect they
saw three juvenile green turtles and one adult Loggerhead; there was a pretty cool looking
ribbon eel on the mitigations reefs, there were green turtles doing what they had designed the
reef to do, they were hanging under the little ledges that were constructed on the west-facing
side; and lots of fish, algae, tuna, soft corals, and etcetera; and that is what she has shared on
the ecology of the mitigation that has been built so far; it was very important to them to build the
design and construct the best mitigation possible since they are impacting a fraction of this reef;
and they have done everything they can to try to balance the need to protect upland property,
infrastructure, and protect that reef. She stated the thin fill project does that, protecting 90
percent of the native structure and mitigating for the unavoidably buried part.

Commissioner Lober stated he does not know anything about the Florida Coral Protection Act
mentioned; and he asked if that is a potential issue with respect to this.

Eden Bentley, County Attorney, stated she would have to defer to Ms. Barker on that.

Ms. Barker stated there are the Magnuson-Stevens Fisheries Act, Essential Fish Habitat, and
many more federal and State rules that protect this habitat; that was part of the extensive review
that had to take place, like how these agencies could permit staff to bury some of this precious
reef resource; and all of that was taken into consideration with the permitting process and the
mitigation requirements. She added if the mitigation reef were to fail to meet all of the
requirements of all of the permits then they would stop maintaining the beach project, the beach
would go back to eroding, the native rock would become re-exposed, and it would be re-
colonized by the critters who will still be occupying the 90 percent that is protected.

Karen Colby stated she listened with great interest and it changed some of what she was going
to say; she has heard people mocking the whole worm concept; these worms are not actual
wiggling worms, they actually build the reef; they have a life span that is short enough when
then die, more grow on top of them, so in a sense it is a growing, living reef; in her opinion, the
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most important job it has is to protect the people; by dumping dirt it is sub-standard to the local
sand that is native, it is dirt, it has been proven, and if anyone smells it they would understand it
does not belong there; the little critters she used to see are no longer there; and she mentioned
these are not just worms, they are critters that build algae, they build coral that eats algae, the
algae that can potentially threaten with red tide. She questioned if the Army Corp of Engineers
are the guys that built the canals and made the messes that the County is trying to fix right now;
she stated she does not know if she would listen to them say it is okay to bury the reef; she
mentioned the reef is covered more than the 10 percent, she was out there three or four times in
the last two weeks, and she has not even seen the reef, it is gone; that thing off shore supports
turtles, ribbon eel, and some other species but she did not hear what she wanted to hear like
hatchling red fish, hatchling snook, and hatchling pompano, she did not hear any of those things
frequenting the reef that is supposed to mitigate the damage to the one that has actually been
damaged more than 10 percent; and she inquired how that is measured, how people know it is
not already at 80 percent damaged, which is what she is looking at as a non-scientific beach go-
er. She inquired how is the 10 percent being tracked and who is doing it; and if she could be
part of that committee if there is one. She went on to say the animals that are out there on the
off-shore, mitigating has nothing to do with the animals that are crushed and buried under the
fake sand; it washes down during the rain and there has been a lot of rain; the little critter is a
good thing to have here, it keeps the water clean; that dirt that was dumped and came out of
mid-Florida is certainly not going to keep the water clean as it is adding a murky substance to it
and it foams; and she has pictures of it.

Commissioner Lober asked if Ms. Barker would to address any of the concerns that were
raised; and he asked in terms of the fill being placed out there, if it is sand or dirt, and if there
are any concerns that it has either phosphates or nitrates in it; and he asked what is actually
going on out there in terms of what is being put down.

Ms. Barker noted one of the things staff had worked on with the Army Corp was the timing of the
project and constructing it at the same time as the renourishment of the South-Reach; by doing
that they were able to use off-shore sand from Canaveral shoals which is beach quality sand
that is placed out there by mother nature off shore of the Cape; it has been on the beaches,
washed down from the Carolinas, migrating its way, and it is definitely the quality they want on
the beaches; one of the challenges of this thin fill design is in order to protect 90 percent of the
rock reef, they cannot typically construct it with hydraulic dredges using off-shore sand, so
historically they have had to do truck haul projects using upland sand; and by constructing this
with the South-Reach they are going to use the hydraulic dredges to pump the better quality off-
shore sand onto the South-Reach and then truck it from the South-Reach to the Mid-Reach.

Matt Fleming stated he organized an effort called Save the Mid-Reach; the reason he did it is
because the damage that has been on-going to the beach; he enumerated the significant design
flaws of the Mid-Reach Shore Protection Project and to appeal to self-interest of each Board
member to do the right thing and delay the Certification of Lands; the natural reef that runs
along the shore is a valuable natural resource and the things that make it valuable is its
accessibility, its biodiversity, and its uniqueness as well as its home to great fishing, good surf
breaks, endangered species including sea turtles, it functions as physical barriers to erosion, it
provides a place to observe and learn about wildlife, and it is a unique attraction to tourists; and
the project design is to bury the natural reef with continued massive and damaging nourishment
projects along eight miles of the beaches. He continued this dumping is composed of both dirt
and sand and is an effort to widen the beach being sold to the public as upland structured
protection, despite claims that this project is not intended to bury the near shore reef, that is
exactly what it will do; the emergency nourishment project after Hurricane Irma has already
buried much more than the 10 percent limit of shore line reef burial; and there are additional
flaws to the design of the project. He went on to say it uses the beach profile which is not
reflective of the natural profile of the beach because it widens the beach significantly; the
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formulation used to calculate the natural north to south sand movement were intentionally
flawed by Olsen Engineering to give the impression that more nourishment is needed than what
actually is because it financially benefits whoever is slated to get the bid on this project; inland
material has been used three times in previous emergency projects and three times it caused
severe degradation to the quality of the beach and near shore water resulting in significant and
accumulating harm; the mitigation reef which has been constructed off shore provides enhanced
habitat for marine life, however, it does not mimic the ecological functions of the natural coquina
reef in numerous measurable ways despite the fact that this is a requirement of law; and the
economic benefits and cost of this project have not been accurately measured against
alternatives like managed retreat or smaller scale nourishment, in fact they have not accurately
measured at all. He stated the argument that the County has to build seawalls is a false choice;
in the 20 or 30 year time range, 600 to 1,000 feet may be necessary may be necessary and this
accounts for less than five percent of the total length of the beach in the project area; this Army
Corp of Engineers Project is projected to cost hundreds of millions of dollars over the next 50
years; the cost of sand is increasing and the availability of beach quality sand is decreasing, so
by any measure this renders the project financially unsustainable in its current design; the sea
level rise was not included as a consideration in the design of this project, local opinion was
never surveyed in this projects inception, upland and inland sources are both a proof of the
project, someone learned how to turn dirt into money and he thinks everyone knows who that is;
and he advised the Board to vote against this.

Commissioner Lober inquired if it is dirt or if it is all beach quality sand.

Ms. Barker advised it is beach quality sand; and the State and federal permits have very specific
requirements on the grain size, distribution, and the color and they have exceeded all those
federal and State requirements.

Commissioner Lober inquired in terms of the 10 percent limit does staff do anything and if so
what do they do to determine on an on-going basis that they are not exceeding that 10 percent
coverage.

Ms. Barker responded because beaches are a very dynamic system and there is off shore bars
that move on and off seasonally and the storms, these rocks are buried and exposed off or on
with or without any of the County's projects, so in order to get a true picture of how much rock is
there, they have had to map the rock on multiple occasions across the last decade; they have
used the combination of those data sets to document how much rock has been there
historically; and they will continue to do that as part of the permit monitoring requirements going
forward. She mentioned if the County exceeds that 10 percent burial then they will either have
to provide more mitigation or scale back maintenance of the project so that more of the natural
reef becomes exposed; and she advised there were numerous public forums and workshops
held in the Satellite Beach community back in 2008 through 2010, during the environmental
design portion of getting this project ready to be presented to the Board.

The Board authorized the Chair to execute all Certifications of Lands; and accepted the County
Attorney Office’s conditional certification for easements that are under appeal for the Mid Reach
of the Brevard County Shore Protection Project.
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RESULT: ADOPTED [4 TO 1]

MOVER; Rita Pritchett, Commissioner District 1

SECONDER:  Curt Smith, Commissioner District 4

AYES: Rita Pritchett, John Tobia, Curt Smith, Kristine Isnardi
NAYS: Bryan Lober

ITEM G. PUBLIC COMMENTS

Reverend Johnnie B. Dennis thanked the County Managers office for an issue he brought to
them five weeks ago and it has been 95 percent resolved. He stated when it comes to the
Sheriff wanting more taxes, that would be a no vote for him; he has no confidence in the
leadership the community is getting from him on the drug epidemic in West Cocoa; they have
talked about that issue since 2010 and it is now 2019 and it is still pending; his community is
getting nothing for their tax dollars as it is; 73 percent of the people voted to cap taxes; and be it
resolved that the will of the people is upheld with a 5:0 vote for no vote on taxes for the Sheriff
or anyone else in this County.

Sandra Sullivan stated a lot of people have said this dump material is just her yard and an
interesting thing has been going on in South Patrick Shores these last few weeks, that is gas
lines are going in; the company installing the gas lines is digging big holes down to the water
table and finding all kinds of military material; the recent comment from the Environmental
Protection Agency (EPA) to Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) saying her yard is
just hoarder material, well here is a 50 caliber bullet that was dug up yesterday by the Company
digging the gas lines on South 1st Street; she showed a bottle that was only made back
between the mid-1930s to 1948 that says Titusville, Florida; she displayed another one that was
melted, and commented there are incineration pits in the area and liquid disposal pits, where
chemicals deposit in the ground; there are pieces of naval dishware on other streets; and the
material is so dense it broke the bit on their directional boar machine used for placing the gas
lines, and it was disable all day yesterday because they hit something. She noted it is one thing
to be ignored for how many months that she has been doing show and tell, and last month she
brought oil from an oil barrel that was dug up in her yard; she has asked and asked the Board
for its help to get these people to her; the EPA has scaled back to six tests for her community
for the EPA assessment; they are testing six wells, they are not testing for floaters, which are
the petroleum products, they are not testing for Trichloroethylene (TCE) that was added to the
oil with these barrels were documented as being disposed in their neighborhood; and there are
other issues with the water. She explained it is bad enough dealing with the stress of dealing
with this, but then she cannot even drink the water; she should a bagging adding it is
chloroform, bacteria, and it is a matter of public record; it is on the 2018 water report for
Melbourne water; and people have been coming to Board with water issues for a while. She
went on to say there have been meetings with Melbourne water by citizens with Courtney
Barker from the City of Satellite Beach; then they hold meetings at the City of Satellite Beach
saying they know there is no issue with the water, nothing has been dug up, and everything is
fine; and she advised it is time for some action.

Charles Tovey thanked Commissioner Lober for his explanations and making this more clear for
the outside public; a few of his people do not mind Commissioner Lober at all, and appreciate
his clarity; he thanked Chair Isnardi for doing a bang up job, but the rest of the Board is doing
fair jobs, but he has not gotten the grades out yet; he has to change his three minutes of talking,
the smooth talkers that are appreciative of their way have not been through what he has been
through and the experience other people have been through; and he appreciates their respect
and how smooth their talking is. He went on to say he is a general practitioner, he does not just
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limit himself to this or that, he has many talents and he affects himself towards all of these
items, just like a herd of elephants, it takes time for fruition to evolve; the erosion is one thing he
works on, it is called mass wasting and it is a process of slow creeping slump; it slows the
process of erosion but to look at the beach and all the nice sand being placed there, it may suit
the County's needs and be approved but it is not the same quality; the drainage instead of it
soaking into the ground, it goes right into the ocean; and they are putting all the sand that the
County is spending money on right in front of these things and what it is doing is filling in the
marine life that are immediate on the shoreline and making a sand bar all the way out to the
new stuff being done. He stated that is a similar thing that is happening with the Lagoon; one of
these days the Board will find out what he does and how important it is; it is a necessity to the
Lagoon, the environment, and the beach; back to the erosion, if the Board would look at the big
picture he paints, it is different; one of these days he will be able to explain it all; and all the new
buildings are raised off of the ground so it all runs off, it does not soak in, it drags everything out
into the ocean or into the Lagoon.

Janice Crisp thanked the Board for allowing people to express their freedom of speech at the
meetings. She stated it is a God given right that some have forgotten it cannot be taken away,
but only given away; she intends to not give it away without a fight; the Brevard Democrats have
relentlessly for months come to the chambers to disrupt the County business; today they are
here again under the banner of civility; and she would like to take some time to talk about
civility. She went on to say a few quotes that people should not forget are, "If you are not
prepared to come to that table to represent that voice then do not come because we do not
need any more brown faces who so not want be a brown voice, we do not need black faces that
do not want to be a black voice, we do not need Muslims who do not want to be a Muslim voice,
and we do not queers, who do not want to be a queer voice," by Vionna Presley, Democrat.

The audience inquired if the Board is going to allow her to continue.
Chair Isnardi allowed Ms. Crisp to continue speaking.

Ms. Crisp continued reading another quote, "People love you and you win, and when your son
looks at you and says Momma you won, bullies don't win and | said baby they don't because we
are going to go in there and impeach that MF-er," by freshman Congresswoman Tlaib, also a
Democrat; in response to a citizen's tweet, Democrat Eric Swalwell responded, "and it would be
a short war my friend, the government has nukes, too many of them, but they are legit and I'm
sure we could find a common ground to protect our families and communities"; and Melissa
Martin said she had better things to do than work on this ordinance, and she agrees. She stated
she thinks the County Commission does as well; it has water issues to fix, the Lagoon has more
problems to continue working on, there are businesses and homes that need attention, citizen's
need the attention of their elected officials more than they need a redo of the sticks and stones
will break my bones, but words will never hurt me rhyme that was learned in kindergarten; if
these petty thin-skinned issues are what Brevard Democrats are concerned about more than
the business of Brevard County then she suggest they focus their attention on the issues that
reside in their own party, both locally and nationally first, then come back to the Board;
whenever their own precinct chairs, one of which was removed by a sheriff's deputy during the
last meeting, and the chairwoman have claimed all of Brevard voters are "local yocals" and
"bigots" cannot abide by the civility pledge or even common manners have a serious problem.
She suggested getting back to real business.

Jenny Swisher stated she moved to Brevard from Montana and her parents are snowbirds; they
are going to buy her a house because she cannot grow up with her children and see one of
them get cancer in their early 30s; for 30 years in South Patrick Shores there have been
newspaper articles and constant talk about ALS clusters and Cancer clusters in South Patrick
Shores and no one is doing anything about it; no one disclosed that to her when she moved
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here; and now as a mother of four and a care giver of a combat vet, she is currently packing
because she has to move. She explained her property has chards of glass, 50 or 60 per day
she pulls out of her property; there was an airplane fuselage underneath her pool; and the fact
people are saying it is not a military dump after pulling out naval plates it is a military dumpsite.
She noted the EPA has called it one; everybody is either afraid to speak the absolute truth or
admit it, but she thinks they need to make a decision and say something, whether it is a military
dump or not and whether people should have a right to know before they put their hard earned
money into a VA home loan that their husbands fought for on a piece of property; and she is so
lucky that she can move and take her children because of her parents help, otherwise, she
would be stuck there. She went on to say everyday she takes care of her neighbor every day,
he has ALS; after 30 years in that house he now has ALS; another gal about six houses down
has ALS, another one two houses back has passed away; there is a problem in South Patrick
Shores and everybody knows it; she could have an incredible opportunity and made great
friends, but she is going to end up losing them because she has to sell her house and move;
and she is going to have to tell people what is under her house because she will not sell this
house to a mother. She added her children have cut their feet and her dogs have eaten some
glass; there is so much stuff underneath the property in South Patrick Shores that it is
dangerous; and people are going to continue to get sick unless everyone gets together and gets
something done.

Commissioner Smith stated he has heard the comments made today and he has done
something; September 2018, he got Congressman Bill Posey and Senator Marco Rubio, and
then Senator Bill Nelson involved; they in turn got the DEP and EPA involved; and if people are
saying the DEP and EPA are not doing their jobs, then he would advise them to contact the
federal administrators because this Board has no power.

Audience members yelled out that they have, many times.

Commissioner Smith noted the Board cares; it is not as if it is twiddling its thumbs, but it has no
power or jurisdiction to remove stuff from people's yards; and he would just advise that the
people keep complaining to the federal authorities.

Commissioner Lober stated he would like to present a motion that allows him to send a letter to
federal legislators essentially expressing the County's concerns with respect to the situation, on
behalf of the Board, and encourage them to use all available resources at their disposal to do
whatever is possible to identify and rectify the situation.

Chair Isnardi inquired if Commissioner Lober would run that through the County Attorney's
Office before malil off.

Commissioner Lober agreed.

The Board authorized Commissioner Lober to send a letter on behalf of the Board to the federal
legislators expressing the County's concerns with respect to Sandra Sullivan’s situation, and
encouraging them to continue using all available resources at their disposal to do whatever is
possible to better identify and rectify the situation in South Patrick Shores, upon consideration of
the County Attorney.
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RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS]

MOVER; Bryan Lober, Vice Chair Commissioner District 2
SECONDER:  Curt Smith, Commissioner District 4

AYES: Pritchett, Lober, Tobia, Smith, Isnardi

Matt Fleming stated he wants to explain to everyone in the room what was voted on earlier with
respect to the Mid-reach, the Board has voted to bury Brevard County's natural reef and the
vote was a procedural one that the Board is going to say even though property owners are
appealing the decision to take their property to do this; and the Board will assume that appeal is
going to happen and approved it today, wasting millions and millions of tax dollars to destroy a
valuable environmental resource.

Commissioner Pritchett commented that is probably not true.

ITEM H.1., PETITION TO VACATE PUBLIC UTILITY EASEMENT - COCOA - MAGDIEL
FROMETA

Chair Isnardi called for public hearing on a petition to vacate a public utility easement in Cocoa
request by Magdiel Frometa.

Corrina Gumm, Interim Public Works Director, stated this is petition to vacate 10 foot of the 20-
foot public utility and drainage easement that is along the rear line of lot 12, block 358, of the
Port St. John Unit Eight Subdivision; this will allow the owners to make some improvements to
an existing concrete pad that is currently within that easement; notices were sent out to County
agencies and public utility companies; and they have received no objections.

There being no further comments of objections, Board adopted Resolution No. 19-115, vacating
a part of a public utility and drainage easement in Port St. John Unit Eight Subdivision, Cocoa,
as petitioned by Magdiel Frometa.

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS]

MOVER: Rita Pritchett, Commissioner District 1
SECONDER: Bryan Lober, Vice Chair Commissioner District 2
AYES: Pritchett, Lober, Tobia, Smith, Isnardi

ITEM H.2., PETITION TO VACATE PUBLIC RIGHT-OF-WAY - PIKE STREET, MIMS - JOHN
VOGT

Chair Isnardi called for public hearing on petition to vacate a public right-of-way on Pike Street
requested by John Vogt.

Corrina Gumm, Interim Public Works Director, stated this Item is a petition to vacate part of the
50-foot wide public right-of-way on Pike Street lying between two parcels in Scottsmoor; the
specific right-of-way to be vacated is located between lots 11,12, 18, and 19, Block 37 and lots
14 through 19, block 89; the owner owns all of these lots and it will allow him to combine the lots
and build a single family residence; the petitioner has executed a public drainage easement in
favor of Brevard County as requested by the public Works Department; notices have been sent
out; and they have received no objections.
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Dawn Shook stated she just is not sure how this would affect her as far as if there were cost
involved or if she has to remove the fence for him; and she asked if the petitioner is responsible
for all the fees to this.

Ms. Gumm stated the petitioner is charged $640 for processing that request; and she is not sure
of the fence because she was unaware of any fence.

John Vogt stated he owns both properties; Ms. Shook's concern is down the street a little bit;
this is between his two properties; it is a future road where back in the 1940's it was said they
would put a road in there, but there has not been any roads put in; this has been going on for a
while in that area; and he just wanted the easement vacated so he can combine it for one three-
acre lot. He advised Ms. Shook's fence is behind the back property line and has nothing to do
with where he is at; and he noted he just wants one lot to put a house on and receive one tax
ticket.

There being no further comments or objections, the Board adopted Resolution No. 19-116,
vacating a part of a public right-of-way in Scottsmoor Subdivision, Mims, as petitioned by John
Vogt; and approved the Drainage Easement.

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS]

MOVER: Rita Pritchett, Commissioner District 1
SECONDER: Bryan Lober, Vice Chair Commissioner District 2
AYES: Pritchett, Lober, Tobia, Smith, Isnardi

ITEM H.3., RESOLUTION AND EXCHANGE AGREEMENT BETWEEN NASA INVESTMENT
PARTNERS (N.I.P) AND BREVARD COUNTY RELATED TO THE NASA BOULEVARD AND
WICKHAM ROAD INTERSECTION STORMWATER RETENTION POND

Chair Isnardi called for public hearing on a resolution and exchange agreement between NASA
Investment Partners (N.I.P.) and Brevard County related to the NASA Boulevard and Wickham
Road intersection, stormwater retention pond.

Corrina Gumm, Interim Public Works Director, stated this is a request to approve the exchange
agreement between N.I.P. and Brevard County related to the stormwater retention area property
at the southeast corner of NASA Boulevard and Wickham Road; staff has prepared this
agreement per the Board's direction to address the specific list of items discussed at the May
30th Board meeting; and this includes that the developer must acquire the adjacent 2.5 acre site
to be used as a replacement pond, the developer must provide for all of the design permitting
and construction activities for the relocated stormwater pond prior to the exchange, the project
must include addressing conditions needed to prevent upstream flooding, the pond design must
incorporate the stormwater needs for their proposed development, and the exchange is not to
occur until completion of the pond construction.

Scott Knox, Weiderman Malek Law Firm, stated he thinks staff has covered the exchange
agreement very well; the Board authorized it back in May; they worked hard to get it completed
and he thinks they have it done; and he believes Commissioner Lober asked for a lien provision,
which he did add to this agreement.

Chair Isnardi asked for an explanation of that.

Mr. Knox stated for some reason the owners of the land transferred to the ownership of N.I.P.
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do not maintain the new retention pond, and then there will be a lien imposed on the property
that is being acquired by N.I.P. for the cost of the maintenance.

Commissioner Tobia stated on May 30, the Assistant County Manager stated he thought this
was a fair deal but he did not know if this was the best deal the County could get, and he asked
if anything has changed since then.

John Denninghoff, Assistant County Manager, stated nothing has changed.

Commissioner Tobia noted he voted against this because it was a no bid contract and he did
not think there was any logical reason why this should not be placed on the market to see if it
was a fair and just value; and since nothing has changed, he advised he would be voting no on
this.

Commissioner Lober stated he voted no as well, however, at this point he does appreciate Mr.
Knox working with him to ensure the more favorable terms with the County; and he advised he
would be supporting this.

Commissioner Smith stated since they are the ones who own the property that will be
transferred to the County and no one else does, it just makes sense that the Board should go
through with this because it benefits the County.

Chair Isnardi asked how much property tax on the existing property would be acquired.

Mr. Denninghoff replied none.

Chair Isnardi asked if N.I.P. is going to invest $570,000 in maintenance over 30 years.

Mr. Denninghoff explained that is an estimate.

Chair Isnardi stated Mr. Denninghoff worked extensively with N.I.P. as she spoke with the
County Manager about it yesterday; and she inquired if Mr. Denninghoff feels comfortable with
this exchange.

Mr. Denninghoff advised he does.

Chair Isnardi asked if he sees it as a benefit to the County.

Mr. Denninghoff responded he does.

There being no further comments or objections, the Board adopted Resolution No. 19-117;
approved and executed Exchange Agreement with N.I.P. related to stormwater retention area
currently owned by Brevard County in the southeast quadrant of the intersection of NASA

Boulevard and Wickham Road; and authorized the Chair to sign all closing documents, deeds,
and easement documents as required at closing.

RESULT: ADOPTED [4 TO 1]

MOVER: Curt Smith, Commissioner District 4

SECONDER: Rita Pritchett, Commissioner District 1

AYES: Rita Pritchett, Bryan Lober, Curt Smith, Kristine Isnardi
NAYS: John Tobia
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ITEM H.4., PUBLIC HEARING, RE: CODE REVISION TO LIMIT TERM APPOINTMENTS OF
PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD MEMBERS

Chair Isnardi called for public hearing on a Code revision to limit term appointments of the
Planning and Zoning Board members.

Tad Calkins, Planning and Development Director, stated this is a request to conduct a public
hearing to consider revisions to the Zoning Regulations, Section 62-182 relating to the Planning
and Zoning Board to establish term limits to the appointment members to eight consecutive
years; this provision would also allow for the reappointment of a member after serving two years
as an alternate or having a two year hiatus from the board; and if the Board has any questions
he would be happy to answer them.

Commissioner Lober stated he wants to call attention to the second page of the strike through
version that is on the Agenda; one of the concerns he received and he thinks all the Board
members were copied on it, was what would happen if there simply are not any individuals who
are inclined or qualified to serve; and he pointed out one of the additions is that a Commissioner
may request that the Board of County Commissioners waive the aforementioned term limits
should they have difficulty filling the member position. He added that at least puts that concern
to rest.

There being no further comments or objections, the Board adopted Ordinance No. 19-16,
amending Chapter 62, Land Development Regulations, Code of Ordinances of Brevard County,
Florida; amending Article VI, Division 3, Planning and Zoning Board; specifically amending
Section 62-182, Membership; to limit the maximum term of Planning and Zoning Board
Members to eight consecutive years; provide for two years as an alternate before returning to
another eight year term; providing for a waiver provision; providing for severability; providing an
effective date; and providing for inclusion in the Code of Ordinances of Brevard County, Florida.

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS]

MOVER: Bryan Lober, Vice Chair Commissioner District 2
SECONDER:  Curt Smith, Commissioner District 4

AYES: Pritchett, Lober, Tobia, Smith, Isnardi

ITEM H.5.,, APPROVAL, RE: FISCAL YEAR 2019-2020 HOME INVESTMENT
PARTNERSHIPS PROGRAM CONSORTIUM ANNUAL ACTION PLAN

Chair Isnardi called for public hearing on approval of the Fiscal Year 2019-2020 Annual Action
Plan for the Brevard County HOME Investment Partnership Program Consortium.

lan Golden, Housing and Human Services Director, stated this is the second and final public
hearing for the Annual Action Plan; the public comment period ended on July 21 and he has
received no public comments; and the Agenda Item itself lays out a number of requested
actions for the Board for projects to be able to move forward in the coming year.

Commissioner Lober asked for more background as he feels it would be a benefit to the public.

Mr. Golden explained as part of the requirements for the Federal funding they receive from the
US Department of Housing and Urban Development they are required every year to put an
action plan together that outlines what they have done the previous year, and projects they will
be working on in the coming year; every five years they put together a comprehensive plan that
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encompasses what they hope to do long range; that will come back to the Board in 2020 or
2021; and this is just basically checking that box for the Federal government. He added as a
result of this it will allow the Chair to sign off on all the federal documents required for the grant,
allows the County Manager to sign off on all the project contracts, allows Housing and Human
Services Department to do whatever is necessary to move those projects forward, and
authorizes the County Manager to be able to sign budgetary change requests.

Chair Isnardi stated in the future she would like the see the County shift more toward the core
needs, food and shelter, as a primary focus when developing that next action plan; she does not
know how the Board feels about that; and she knows a lot of work goes into putting that
together.

Mr. Golden asked for clarification of the core needs because most of the CBG funds are for
infrastructure; they do roads, speed bumps, street lighting, and drainage projects.

Chair Isnardi stated that obviously that is a core function of County government; what she is
talking about is the extra services the County provides; and she would like to see that go in that
direction for food and shelter.

Mr. Golden inquired if Chair Isnardi is talking about the public service activities.
Chair Isnardi responded affirmatively.

Mr. Golden advised he could have a conversation with her to see what he can do to address
that.

There being no further comments or objections, the Board conducted the second and final
public hearing; approved the Fiscal Year 2019-2020 Annual Action Plan; authorized the Chair to
execute the required certifications and SF-424 Applications for Federal Assistance from the
United States Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD); authorized the County
Manager or his designee to execute the Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Program
and HOME Investment Partnerships Program Grant Agreements and Disbursement
Agreements with the four Brevard County HOME Consortium member cities, upon approval
from HUD; authorized the County Manager or his designee to sign contractual agreements,
modifications, and amendments for projects identified in the Action Plan (including any
associated budgetary changes) after approval from Risk Management and the County
Attorney’s Office; authorized the Housing and Human Services Department, as contract
administrators, to use competitive processes to secure contractors to complete proposed
projects and services; and authorized the County Manager to execute necessary budget change
requests.

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS]

MOVER: Bryan Lober, Vice Chair Commissioner District 2
SECONDER: Rita Pritchett, Commissioner District 1

AYES: Pritchett, Lober, Tobia, Smith, Isnardi

*The Board recessed at 10:25 a.m. and reconvened at 10:37 a.m.

ITEM H.6., ADOPTION OF PROPOSED FY 2019-2020 AD VALOREM MILLAGES

Chair Isnardi called for public hearing for adoption of Fiscal Year 2019-2020 Ad Valorem
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Millages.

Frank Abbate, County Manager, stated this item is a request for the Board to accept the Fiscal
Year 2019-2020 proposed millage rates; the Agenda attachment that is provided in the packet
provides the Board with details of the 25 individual taxing Districts that Brevard County is the
taxing authority over; that includes 20 operating and five voter approved debt millages; the
aggregate proposed millage rate which represents all operation millages is 5.8447 and is a 7.62
percent decrease from the Fiscal Year 2018-2019 aggregate rate of 6.3268; the aggregate
proposed millage rate of 5.8447 is equal to the aggregate roll back rate; and as a result if the
Board approves the recommended millage rates under this proposal, according to Truth in
Millage (TRIM) requirements established by the State of Florida statutorily, the final budget
hearing will not be advertised as a tax increase. He continued in order to support the critical
needs outlined in the Sheriff's budget proposal, the Law Enforcement Municipal Service Taxing
Unit (MSTU) is being proposed at a rate that exceeds the rate calculated under the County's
charter cap and will require a funding of a critical need and a supermajority vote; critical taxing
districts including the General Revenue Countywide, Mosquito Control District, Fire Control
MSTU, and the seven Road and Bridge District MSTUs are proposed at a rate that increases ad
valorem revenue by 2.44 percent change in Consumer Price Index (CPI), and that is with the
exception of new construction which are included in that figure; the Library and the voter
approved Parks and Recreation Taxing Districts are proposed at rates which will allow these
Departments to meet their organizational initiatives, including the employee compensation
increase that is proposed in the budget and the infrastructure needs by providing revenues that
slightly exceed their Fiscal Year 2018-2019 revenues due to new construction; and they
received the certified property values from the Property Appraiser on June 25 which started the
clock ticking on the TRIM requirements. He went on to say Florida Statute requires that within
35 days of the certification of value, which is August 4, as the taxing authority the County must
inform the Property Appraiser of the following via completed TRIM forms, the prior year millage
rate, the current year proposed millage rate, current year roll back rate, the date, the time, and
the meeting place of the tentative budget hearing; within 55 days of the certification of value
which on August 24 the Property Appraiser is required to mail the TRIM notice which notifies
taxpayers of the tentative millage rates and also serves as the announcement for the first public
hearing in September; the first public hearing will be held on September 12, 2019, at 5:30 p.m.;
at that meeting the Board will adopt the tentative millages and the tentative budget; then within
15 days after that tentative budget hearing, the Board as taxing authority will advertise its intent
to adopt the final millage and budget; and as previously stated the tentatively adopted millage
rate is equal to or less than the roll back rate as it is proposed and because of that the
advertisement will headed Notice of Budget Hearing and not a Notice of Proposed Tax
Increase. He stated the Final Budget Hearing is scheduled for September 24; at this meeting for
each of the 25 taxing districts, the County will be required to state the percent increase in
millage over the roll back rate; the Board will be required to adopt the millage rates and the
budget by separate vote for each of the 25 millages; and they will adopted by resolutions by
announcing each taxing authority, the roll back rate, and the percent increase in the millage rate
to be levied.

Commissioner Lober stated seems this is not a tax increase, the percentage change from the
aggregate prior to Fiscal Year is a -7.62, and he would move to adopt the millages.

There being no further comments or objections, the Board approved the FY 2019-2020
Proposed Millages for the purpose of notification to taxpayers by the Brevard County Property
Appraiser; and authorized the County Manager to complete the Florida Department of
Revenue’s Certifications of Taxable Value, Forms DR-420.

Page 20



July 23, 2019

RESULT: ADOPTED [UNANIMOUS]

MOVER; Bryan Lober, Vice Chair Commissioner District 2
SECONDER:  Curt Smith, Commissioner District 4

AYES: Pritchett, Lober, Tobia, Smith, Isnardi

ITEM I.1., CIVILITY ORDINANCE AND POLICY

Commissioner Tobia stated on July 16th the Speaker of the House of Representatives Nancy
Pelosi called the language of the President of the United States racist; Ms. Pelosi's democratic
colleague ultimately ruled Ms. Pelosi out of order based on the passage by Thomas Jefferson's
Manual of Parliamentary Practice; citizens should always feel free to come speak their minds
without retribution or intimidation; this ordinance exclusively focuses on the conduct of elected
County Commissioners during the meeting and has no impact on the First Amendment rights of
the citizens who wish to speak; the U.S. Congress has rules that create a bare minimum for
conduct on the floor; and in fact U.S. Rule 17 states, members should avoid using personality.
He went on to say his one ask is that the Board is no more dysfunctional than Congress and
should it not pass this, it will be; and it is terrible to compare this Board to Congress, but that is
where he is setting floor with this.

Philip Stasik, on behalf of Space Coast Progressive Alliance, stated he appreciates that this
subject is before the Board today; he stands in support of the ethics and civility guidelines that
are proposed; Space Coast Progressive Alliance strongly believes they should bind all Brevard
County employees at all times; in the words of Dr. King, "I have a dream" he has a dream that
the ethics and civility language being discussed can grow a spine and be stiff and strong to
allow it to stand tall; he dreams that those words will serve as a foundation, a foundation upon
which a strong ethics office or citizen ethics board will be built; this would be a real ethics
watchdog that could take a bite out of misbehavior and prevent corruption at all levels of the
County government; its guidance would be binding and not just words that will just blow away in
the wind; and he has a dream that they will reach out to the community for a nonpartisan or
cross partisan peers to build the structure. He continued volunteers such as perhaps a retired
Marine Corp Judge Advocate General, perhaps a retired Brevard County Judge, a retired
manager from a NASA ethics office, or a retired ethics professional from a local university; at
the last Commission meeting a Commissioner said he does not like government and today he
wants to fix it; he wants the County and its constituents to fix it together; Brevard County
government has a hole that must be fixed; and he encouraged everyone to build a County
government that everyone could be proud of. He noted Brevard County government is a
laughing stalk both nationally and internationally; he asked the Board to look at the ethics
guidelines of the State Supreme Court; from military leaders at Patrick Air Force Base, and at
the Cape; from the ethic's office at the Kennedy Space Center, and Human Resource experts in
the aerospace community; he commented to take the best of the best and make it the County's
own; today is the day to wake from the County's recent collective nightmare; and he asked if
everyone could work together to make this dream a reality.

Chair Isnardi advised that if the Commission has any questions for any of the speakers, they
would wait until after everyone has had a chance to speak and then they can respond.

John Neland stated he would like to start by reading the words of a member of the Board, "l am
not typically a big abortion proponent, but in Patel's case | might just be willing to look the other
way, as | can only imagine that the scourge on humanity and our economy, her offspring would
prove to be that given her litter would likely be raised with an entitlement mentality, zero work
ethic, and taught the hypocritically racist and sexist position that the white man is evil,
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unfortunately those least capable of properly raising children typically procreate without a
second thought and society is left dealing with the repercussions;" he has attended well over
100 of these public meetings in the last 20 years and never has heard or read such vulgar and
vitriolical language from a sitting member of a governing body; residents of Brevard County
showed up at the July 9th Board of County Commissioner's meeting to express their concern
and dissent towards these comments; and he noted Thomas Jefferson said, "Dissent is the
highest form of patriotism." He continued Commissioner Lober described those in attendance at
the July meeting as a mob; he applauds those in attendance as patriots; leadership is a
privilege to better the lives of others, do not lose the opportunity to lead morally; and in
response to the civility ordinance he has some rhetorical questions. He asked if the audience
can clap during a meeting to show approval of a bill passed by this Board, and if so can they
boo at disapproval of a bill passed by the Commission; he asked if he could stand at the podium
and call the entire Commission a fake Commission because at the July meeting Chair Isnardi
sat at the dais and c